





CLINICAL TRIAL PROTOCOL

Skeletal Outcomes Following Intensive Care

(SOFter)

Effect of denosumab and zoledronic acid on bone turnover markers in critically ill women - A safety and feasibility, randomised, placebo controlled trial

> BH REGI No. 17/12 WHO UTN: U1111-1194-4990 ACTRN: 12617000545369p

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1. GENERAL INFORMATION
- 2. SYNOPSIS
- 3. BACKGROUND AND RATIONALE
 - 3.1 Introduction
 - 3.2 Pathophysiology of osteoporosis
 - 3.3 Assessment- Bone mineral density and bone turnover markers
 - 3.4 Consequences of osteoporosis
 - 3.5 Bone loss following critical illness
 - 3.6 Prevention of critical illness related bone loss
 - 3.7 Denosumab and zoledronic acid as trial interventions in critical illness
- 4. HYPOTHESIS AND OBJECTIVES
 - 4.1 Hypothesis
 - 4.2 Objectives
- 5. STUDY DESIGN AND OUTCOMES
 - 5.1 Design
 - 5.2 Study population
 - 5.3 Screening, Enrolment, Randomisation, and Blinding
 - 5.4 Outcome Measures
 - 5.5 Study Treatment Plan
 - 5.6 Trial Schedule
 - 5.7 Data collection
 - 5.8 Timeline
- 6. SAFETY OF SUBJECTS
- 7. DATA MANAGEMENT
- 8. SAMPLE SIZE AND STATISTICAL METHODS
- 9. ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS
- 10. FUNDING
- 11. FEASIBILITY
- 12. REFERENCES

1. GENERAL INFORMATION

Protocol Title: Effect of denosumab or zoledronic acid on bone turnover markers in critically ill women - A safety and feasibility, randomised, placebo, controlled trial

BH REGI No. 17/12

Protocol version: 7

Protocol Date: 22nd May 2019

Principal Investigator

Associate Professor Neil Orford Director, Intensive Care, University Hospital Geelong, Geelong Senior Adjunct Research Fellow, ANZIC-RC, DEPM, Monash University e-mail: <u>neilo@barwonhealth.org.au</u>

Co-investigators

Associate Professor Mark Kotowicz, School of Medicine, Deakin University Department Medicine, Barwon Health; North West Academic Centre, The University of Melbourne markk@barwonhealth.org.au

Associate Professor Michael Bailey Senior Statistician, ANZIC-RC, DEPM, Monash University Michael.bailey@monash.edu

Professor Julie Pasco Epidemiologist, School of Medicine, Deakin University julie.pasco@deakin.edu.au

Dr Matthew Maiden Specialist, Intensive Care, University Hospital Geelong, Geelong matthewm@barwonhealth.org.au

Dr Nima Kakho Specialist, Intensive Care, University Hospital Geelong, Geelong, <u>nimak@barwonhealth.org.au</u>

Dr Martina Nichonghaile Specialist, Intensive Care, University Hospital Geelong, Geelong <u>MNICHO@BarwonHealth.org.au</u>

Dr Claire Cattigan Specialist, Intensive Care, University Hospital Geelong, Geelong claire.cattigan@barwonhealth.org.au

Ms Claire Jones Intensive Care Pharmacist University Hospital Geelong, Geelong CLAIREJ@BarwonHealth.org.au

Ms Allison Bone Research Coordinator, Intensive Care, University Hospital Geelong, Geelong <u>ALLISONB@BarwonHealth.org.au</u>

Professor Carol Hodgson Deputy Director ANZIC-RC, DEPM, Monash University carol.hodgson@monash.edu

Dr Priya Nair Director Intensive Care St Vincent's Hospital, Sydney, Australia Priya.nair@svha.org.au

Professor Jacqueline Center Garvan Institute of Medical Research j.center@garvan.org.au

Professor Rinaldo Bellomo

Director, ANZIC-RC, DEPM, Monash University

rinaldo.BELLOMO@austin.org.au

Participating Centres

University Hospital Geelong, Barwon Health, Victoria, Australia Austin Hospital, Austin Health, Victoria, Australia St Vincent's Hospital, Sydney, Australia

Coordinating Centre

Australian and New Zealand Intensive Care Research Centre (ANZIC-RC) Level 6, The Alfred Centre 99 Commercial Rd, Melbourne Victoria 3008 Australia

Data Management Centre

Australian and New Zealand Intensive Care Research Centre (ANZIC-RC) Level 6, The Alfred Centre 99 Commercial Rd, Melbourne Victoria 3008 Australia

2. SYNOPSIS

Background: Intensive care patients face health issues that extend beyond their critical illness. The current evidence indicates an association between critical illness and skeletal morbidity. This includes increased loss of bone mineral density (BMD), increased bone turnover markers (BTMs), increased fracture risk, and an increased rate of fragility fracture compared to matched community controls. This is most pronounced in older female survivors of critical illness. Bone antiresorptive therapies are effective at reducing bone loss, decreasing fracture risk, and may reduce mortality in patients with osteoporosis. A recent retrospective cohort study described an association between concurrent antiresorptive therapy and reduced mortality in critical illness¹. Denosumab is a human monoclonal antibody directed against RANKL, a central stimulator of osteoclast activity, and is effective for prevention of fractures and bone loss in osteoporosis and malignancy, with some evidence of superiority compared to bisphosphonates. It is metabolised by intracellular mechanisms, with no adjustment necessary in renal dysfunction. Zoledronic acid is a bisphosphonate class agent that binds to bone and suppresses bone resorption by entering osteoclasts and inhibiting the enzyme farnesyl pyrophosphate synthase, resulting in disruption of osteoclast attachment to bone surface². Zoledronic acid is a potent bisphosphonate, effective at reducing bone loss and vertebral and non-vertebral fractures, associated with reduced mortality, and recommended as first line agents in treatment of osteoporosis³¹⁻³³. No prospective randomised controlled studies have described the effect of antiresorptive therapies on long-term bone or mortality outcomes in critically ill patients.

Hypotheses: The administration of denosumab or zoledronic acid to critically ill postmenopausal women will safely and effectively attenuate critical illness associated bone loss.

Objectives:

- **Primary Objective:** Assess the efficacy and safety of subcutaneous denosumab or intravenous zoledronic acid in postmenopausal intensive care patients with an intensive care unit (ICU) length of stay greater than 24-hours.
- Secondary Objectives: Obtain early feasibility and biochemical efficacy data for a subsequent phase 3 study

Methods: A prospective, randomised, controlled, trial comparing denosumab (60mg subcutaneous (sc) 6-monthly) or zoledronic acid (5mg intravenous (IV) single dose) to placebo, in post-menopausal female intensive care patients with an ICU length of stay greater than 24-hours. A sample size of 30 participants has been chosen to determine a clinically significant effect on bone turnover markers.

Significance: The role of antiresorptive therapies, including denosumab, in survivors of critical illness, to prevent bone loss, fracture, or death, requires an initial program to determine feasibility, and test for safety

and efficacy. The evidence from this trial will be used to inform progress to larger trials with bone mineral density, fracture, and mortality as the primary outcome.

3. BACKGROUND AND RATIONALE

3.1 Introduction

Intensive care patients face health issues that extend beyond their critical illness. Compared to their pre-illness status and general population controls, survivors of critical illness face increased mortality³⁻⁶, physical^{3,7-9} and cognitive impairment¹⁰⁻¹², and psychological distress¹³⁻¹⁵. A specific area where critical illness may adversely affect the well-being of survivors relates to an increased risk of fragility fracture due to accelerated bone loss¹⁶⁻¹⁹. Osteoporosis is a chronic progressive disease and major public health issue²⁰, characterized by low bone mass, micro-architectural bone disruption, and skeletal fragility leading to fracture²¹. The lifetime risk of osteoporotic spine, hip, or wrist fracture is 30-40% in developed countries, and the lifetime risk of hip fracture is one in six in white females²², with significant associated health burden of mortality, morbidity, and cost^{23,24}. However, as few as 13-27% of patients with osteoporosis are treated following a fragility fracture, suggesting osteoporosis remains an under diagnosed disease^{25,26}.

3.2 Pathophysiology of osteoporosis

Normal bone turnover requires osteoclast and osteoblast activity to be tightly coupled, with regulation by mechanical, nutritional, immune, paracrine, autocrine and endocrine factors 9.7.8. This modelling and remodelling results in changes to the size and contours of bone internally and externally, a normal process that establishes bones peak strength during growth, and works to maintain it during aging. Remodelling, resorption, then replacement, occurs asynchronously through the skeleton, and involves 5-10% of the skeleton per year²². The replication, differentiation, activity, and lifespan of osteoclast and osteoblast progenitors are determined by growth factors from matrix, cytokines, circulating hormones, soluble and membrane-bound products of osteoclasts and their precursors, signals from osteocytes, and immune cells from osteoblast lineage. Osteoclasts are derived from haemopoietic precursors from the capillary blood supply and marrow and are closely related to macrophages. Differentiation from osteoclast precursor to mature osteoclast requires signals from macrophage-colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF), receptor activator of nuclear factor-KB ligand (RANKL), and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). RANKL is abundantly expressed by osteoblasts, bone marrow stromal cells, and T and B-lymphocytes, and binds to RANK receptor on osteoclasts, stimulating activity. Osteoblasts also release osteoprogeretin, a RANKL decoy/ antagonist. Osteoblasts are stimulated by vitamin D, parathyroid hormone, and the development of mature osteoblasts is promoted by growth factors released from bone matrix during resorption, and produced by osteoblasts themselves. Many of these local factors also contribute to osteoblast and osteoclast apoptosis. Uncoupling of bone resorption and formation occurs in numerous conditions, including menopause, myeloma, rheumatoid arthritis, bone metastases, suppression of sex hormones (androgen suppression therapy for prostate cancer in men, aromatase inhibitor therapy for breast cancer in women), and in the presence of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-1, TNF)²⁷.

Oestrogen deficiency increases the rate of remodelling and the volume of bone resorption by prolonging the life span of osteoclasts, and decreasing the life span of osteoblasts. This leads to trabecular thinning, loss of connectivity between trabeculae, cortical thinning, and increased cortical porosity. As a result, bone fragility is more common in women than men, partly because the production of sex hormones does not decrease rapidly in men, with no subsequent increase in remodelling rate. The bone fragility and fractures observed in osteoporosis vary in pathogenesis, with some related to reduced bone mineral density, others a reduced density of osteocytes, and high, normal, or low rates of remodelling.

3.3 Assessment of Bone

Bone Mineral Density

The measurement of BMD by dual energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) at the proximal femur and lumbar spine forms the basis of assessment and treatment of osteoporosis, with change in BMD estimated to account for 60-80% of variance in bone strength¹⁹, and is the central component of internationally agreed definitions of osteoporosis ²⁸. BMD values in individuals are expressed as an absolute value (g/cm²), and in relation to a reference young adult population in standard deviation (SD) units, the T-score. The T-score is the number of standard deviations above or below the young adult mean, with cut-off values calculated from the Australian reference ranges^{29,30}. The WHO operational definition³¹ of osteoporosis includes normal (T-score > -1.0), osteopaenia (T-score -2.5 to -1.0), or osteoporotic (T-score <-2.5). Established osteoporosis is defined as a T-score below -2.5 in the presence of one or more fragility fractures ²⁰. BMD measurement is also used to estimate fracture risk, providing a continuous relationship with no absolute cut-off threshold that discriminates who will and will not fracture. Individuals with a 1SD decrease in BMD compared to their age-matched peers will have an approximate 2-fold increase risk of fractures in their remaining lifetime. This increases to 4-fold increase in fracture risk for a T-score of -2.5¹⁸. In addition to categorisation of osteoporosis, BMD is used to assess response to treatment, and as a surrogate outcome in trials of antiresorptive agents. Change in BMD over one year is the standard for interventional research studies³²⁻³⁶, as BMD undergoes relatively small changes over time, of a magnitude similar to measurement error (short-term precision in vivo for Lunar DXA (GE Healthcare, Madison, USA) is 1.6% for the femoral neck and 0.6% for the lumbar spine¹).

Bone Turnover Markers

Biochemical markers of bone turnover also have a role in the assessment of bone loss. Although the diagnosis of osteoporosis is not based on evaluation of biochemical markers, they are used in predicting the rate of bone loss and subsequent fracture risk^{37,38}. Overall BTMs are separated into markers of bone resorption and bone formation ³⁹. The bone resorption markers include urinary collagen type 1 cross-linked N-telopeptide (NTX), pyridinoline (Pyd) or deoxypyridinoline (Dpd), carboxy-terminal cross-linked telopeptide of type 1 collagen (ICTP/CTX). Bone formation markers include skeletal alkaline phosphatase (SALP), osteocalcin (OC), procollagen type 1 C peptide (P1CP) and procollagen type 1 N peptide (P1NP). The cytokine receptor osteoprotegerin (OPG), a member of the TNF receptor superfamily, acts as a decoy receptor for receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa B ligand (RANKL), and prevents RANK mediated regulation of inflammation, innate immunity, apoptosis, and blocking maturation and activity of osteoclast precursors. Although divided

into formation and resorption markers, BTM levels are affected by several factors, requiring more complex interpretation. The bone formation markers P1NP and P1CP are both procollagen terminal extension peptides, but P1NP is more specific for bone formation. Also, a number of BTMs are affected by biological factors including age, gender, co-existing disease, and medications. Examples include decreased excretion of CTX in renal failure and sensitivity of OC to glucocorticoid exposure ³⁹. Markers for bone turnover are generally higher in those with osteoporosis compared to healthy controls, although there is considerable overlap. The combined use of BMD measurement and biochemical markers may be helpful in risk assessment, especially in those women who are not identified as at risk by BMD measurement alone ²³. Levels of bone markers decrease rapidly with antiresorptive therapies, with 30-60% decreases after 3-6 months. The short-term decrease in bone markers predicts the effects of antiresorptive agents on bone mass and fracture risk over the subsequent 2-year, thus providing a useful measure of treatment efficacy ²⁴.

3.4 Consequences of osteoporosis

The consequences of fragility fractures are devastating in terms of mortality, morbidity, and cost^{23,24}. Threequarters of women with hip, pelvis, or lower limb fractures are confined to the home, or could walk only short distances for several weeks. After a year, nearly one-half have not regained pre-fracture mobility. One-seventh of women with upper-limb fractures did not venture outside the home for at least 6 weeks. After 6 months, 3.4% of all patients, 19.6% of hip, 12.8% of humeral, and 4.7% of spine fracture patients required assistance with bathing and showering. After a year, more than half of the hip fracture cases remained restricted regarding housework, gardening, and transport. In summary, a fracture, regardless of site, has a major impact on a woman's lifestyle and well-being for at least a year ²³. Despite the known consequences, as few as 13-27% of patients with osteoporosis are treated following a fragility fracture, suggesting osteoporosis remains an under diagnosed disease^{25,26}.

The consequences of osteoporosis extend to mortality. Between 10 to 20% of people who sustain a hip fracture die within one year²², the risk highest in the first six-months and decreases over time. However, the relative contribution of fracture, comorbidity, or other mechanisms to subsequent mortality is disputed ²². In addition, this association is strengthened by the relationship between osteoporosis treatments and reduced mortality. A meta-analysis of RCTs of studies investigating approved doses of medication with proven efficacy in preventing vertebral and non-vertebral fractures, with a duration of at least 12 months and reporting mortality, identified eight studies of four agents (risedronate, strontium ranelate, zoledronic acid, and denosumab), providing data of over 1400 deaths in approximately 40,000 subjects. Overall osteoporosis treatment was associated with an 11% reduction in mortality (RR 0.89, 95%CI 0.80-0.99, p=0.036)⁴⁰. Meta-regression analyses revealed mortality reduction was not related to mean age, incidence of hip or non-vertebral fracture in the placebo group, or non-vertebral fracture risk reduction, but was associated with the baseline mortality rate of the placebo group (P=0.03). In the four studies where the placebo mortality rate was greater than 10 per 1000 patient years (range 13.9-70.2 deaths per 1000 patient-years), there was a significant reduction in mortality (RR 0.83; 95% CI 0.72-0.94, p=0.0052), compared to no reduction in mortality in studies where placebo mortality rate was less than 10 per 1000 years (RR 1.01, 95% CI 0.87-1.19, p=0.86)⁴⁰. The mortality

effect appeared to be similar across the different classes of agents in the study.

3.5 Bone loss following critical illness

The current evidence of association between critical illness and accelerated bone loss includes changes in bone mineral density (BMD), bone turnover markers (BTMs), fracture risk, and fragility fracture rate.

Bone turnover markers and critical illness

A number of studies have identified a relationship between critical illness requiring mechanical ventilatory support and increased bone turnover, summarised in a recent systematic review¹⁷. Increased osteoclastic bone resorption (increased urinary DpD and PyD, serum CTX/ICTP), an increase in immature osteoblast number and activity (serum P1CP and P1NP), and reduced activity of mature osteoblasts (serum OC and ALP), of the magnitude described in postmenopausal females, or metabolic bone disease have been described^{18,38,41,42}. Higher levels of bone resorption markers were observed in ICU patients with a length of stay of greater than 5-days, and a positive relationship between inflammation and increased bone turnover was present in a number of studies and was unrelated to severity of illness, type of illness, age or outcome.

There is limited evidence describing the effect of known osteoporosis risk factors and critical illness related factors on BTMs in critical illness, with the exception of age and gender. Higher levels of bone resorption markers were observed in ICU patients with a length of stay of greater than 5-days ⁴³, although the lack of adjustment for confounders, including co-morbid illness such as renal failure, prevents the nature of this relationship being established. A positive relationship between inflammation and increased bone turnover was present in a number of studies ^{41,44-46}, and was unrelated to severity of illness, type of illness, age or outcome. Systemic inflammation has been identified as a marker for increased fracture risk in non-critically ill patients ⁴⁷, however ongoing bone resorption did not correlate with inflammatory markers, which may reflect the influence of other mechanisms, a prolonged effect of cytokines through osteoclast activation factors that increase maturation and lifespan of osteoclasts, or a direct effect of cytokines on osteoclast precursors. In one of the studies, concomitant treatment with glucocorticoids, thyroid hormones, or any other ICU medication did not significantly affect markers of bone turnover at any of the studied time points ⁴⁴⁻⁴⁶. A series of studies by Van den Berghe et al ^{44,45} described changes to the somatotrophic, thyrotrophic, and gonadotrophic axes in prolonged critical illness, and included bone markers as a part of measures of target tissue effects. The studies describe a positive correlation between inflammatory cytokines and osteoclastic and osteoblastic activity, with variable effects of restoration of somatotrophic, thyrotrophic, and gonadotrophic axes on BTMs ⁴⁸. In-vitro experiments have shown that compared to healthy controls, critically ill patients peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) responded to the presence of osteoclastic activation factors with an increased number and activity of mature osteoclasts ¹⁹. In addition, exposure of PBMCs to critically ill patient sera resulted in an increased formation of mature osteoclasts, whereas a model of bone formation showed a reduction in angiogenesis factor expression, and reduced vascularity and maturity of bone formation.

Bone mineral density assessment and critical illness

To date there are two prospective observational studies describing longitudinal changes in BMD in survivors of critical illness. The first described changes in calcaneal BMD over 10-days in 46 adult patients expected to be ventilated for over 48 hours and remain in ICU for over 7-days. They reported a decrease in BMD ARDS patients compared to ventilated non-ARDS patients (-2.81% vs +2.40%, p=0.03)¹⁹, and an increase in fracture risk of 19.4% in ARDS compared to 9.35% in non-ARDS patients (p=0.012). The use of calcaneal BMD limited by precision issues, the short measurement period, and small numbers are major limitations to this study.

The second study describes the change in BMD in the year after critical illness in 66 adult patients ventilated for greater than 24 hours who survived to ICU discharge¹⁸. The annual decrease in BMD in critical illness was significantly greater than age and gender matched population controls⁴⁹ (Table 2). When analysed by gender, the difference was significantly greater in females at both AP spine and femoral neck, while in males it was significantly greater at femoral neck only. This study also reported the percentage of patients with an osteoporotic or osteopaenia T-score and fracture risk. The proportion of patients with abnormal T-score at 1-year post ICU (females 66.7%, males 44.1%) were higher than local population levels, with the Geelong Osteoporosis Study (GOS) reporting one-fifth of females greater than fifty years of age have BMD in the osteopaenia range, and 1 in 6 with osteoporosis⁵⁰.

Table 2: Table 1: Annualised change in bone mineral density in women after critical illness compared to matched Geelong Osteoporosis Study controls (Data are shown as mean (<u>+</u>standard deviation))

Variable	ICU (n=31)	GOS (n=120)	Difference (95% CI)	P-value
Total change AP spine	-0.035 (0.050)	-0.002 (0.012)	-0.033 (-0.042, -0.023)	< 0.001
Percent change AP spine	-2.85 (4.05)	-0.18 (1.08)	-2.67 (-3.49, -1.86)	< 0.001
Total change Femur	-0.018 (0.037)	-0.006 (0.008)	-0.013 (-0.020, -0.005)	0.001
Percent change Femur	-1.96 (4.03)	-0.65 (0.98)	-1.31 (-2.10, -0.51)	0.001

This study also calculated fracture risk using the Australian version of the FRAX® fracture risk assessment tool, an algorithm developed by the World Health Organization (WHO)⁵¹. The estimated 10-year fracture risk for both all major fractures (4.85 ± 5.25 vs 5.50 ± 5.52 , p<0.001) and hip fractures specifically (1.57 ± 2.40 vs 1.79 ± 2.69 , p=0.001) significantly increased, and was highest in females.

Fragility fractures in survivors of critical illness

The major sequelae of increased bone turnover, and accelerated bone loss, is an increased risk of fragility fracture. The fragility fracture rate following critical illness, and comparison to age and gender matched population controls, has been described in one retrospective observational case-cohort study ¹⁶. The radiological databases of 739 adult patients that were ventilated for greater than 24 hours and survived to ICU discharge, were assessed for evidence of fragility fracture using the same ascertainment period as the control population, the GOS ⁴⁹. In the ICU survivor cohort followed for a median of 3.7 years, thirty-six women (14.2%) and 48 men (10.0%) sustained a fracture during the post-ICU time period, and incident fracture rate of 3.84 and 2.41 per 100 patient-years respectively. The over 60-year female ICU survivor cohort were compared to the GOS gender and age matched controls, with a significant increase in fracture, and shorter time to fracture

observed in in the ICU group (HR 1.65 95%CI 1.08-2.52) (p = 0.02).

Figure 2: Unadjusted and adjusted fracture rates and hazard ratios for females (20-94 yrs of age) post-ICU compared with population-based females (GOS)

Variable	Post-ICU Fracture Rate (95% CI)	GOS Fracture Rate (95% CI)	Unadjusted HR (95% CI)	Adjusted HR (95% CI, p)
All ages, all fracture	3.84 (2.58-5.09)	2.01 (1.76-2.25)	1.63 (1.14–2.32)	1.20 (0.84–1.71, <i>p</i> = .31)
>60 yrs of age, osteoporotic fracture	4.33 (2.72–5.93)	2.81 (2.33-3.28)	1.48 (0.98–2.25)	1.65 (1.08–2.52, $p = .02$)

ICU, intensive care unit; GOS, Geelong Osteoporosis Study; CI, confidence interval; HR, hazards ratio.



Figure 1. Time to fracture of the wrist, hip, humerus, or vertebral fracture after intensive care unit (*ICU*) compared with the random population-based sample in older age group (\geq 60 yrs) females. *HR*, hazard ratio; *CI*, confidence interval; *GOS*, Geelong Osteoporosis Study.

3.6 Prevention of critical illness related bone loss

The evidence to date supports the hypothesis that bone loss is increased during critical illness, resulting in an increased risk of fracture in survivors. This would contribute significantly to their health burden; with the average cost of hip fracture in Australia is estimated at \$16,000, with an average length of hospital stay of thirteen days ¹⁰. Furthermore, fragility fractures are associated with excess mortality, pain, immobility, and reduced functional capacity resulting in significant quality of life issues ¹² ¹⁶ ¹⁷ ¹¹. To date there is no evidence of an association between accelerated bone turnover and increased mortality after critical illness. The availability of target interventions to prevent or attenuate acute bone loss following critical illness provides the incentive to further explore this area of clinical research. The management of osteoporosis can be classified into non-pharmacological options, with pharmacological treatments classified as ant-resorptive and anabolic.

Non-pharmacologic options – Physical Activity and Modifiable Risk Factors

Physical activity, including resistance and weight-bearing exercise, can increase muscle mass and transiently improve BMD ⁵², and regular physical activity may result in beneficial effects on skeletal microarchitecture ⁵³. The relationship between falls and fractures is well described, with falls, and fractures from falls, increasing with age. Exercise and balance programs that result in reduced falls may be of benefit. Other measures that may be of benefit are reductions in known risk factors for reduced BMD, ie alcohol, smoking.

Calcium and Vitamin D

The efficacy of calcium and vitamin D treatment for the prevention of osteoporotic fractures in controversial, with conflicting results from large trials, subgroup analyses, and meta-analyses. Standard recommendations for most postmenopausal women with osteoporosis suggest a total calcium intake of 1000-1500mg per day, and a total vitamin D intake of 600-800 IU per day ⁵⁴.

The association between serum vitamin D levels and outcomes in critically ill patients has received attention since the publication in 2009 of a case series describing a high prevalence of hypovitaminosis D in 42 critically ill patients referred to an endocrinology service⁵⁵. With an association between vitamin D deficiency and increased mortality present in the general community and specific disease cohorts^{56,57}, and a plausible mechanism for vitamin D to influence outcomes through its non-bone related activity in endothelial, immune, and cellular function ⁵⁸⁻⁶¹, the links between vitamin D as both a prognostic marker and intervention in the critically ill population has been of increasing interest. Although there is debate regarding the threshold levels used to define insufficiency and deficiency, the proportion of critically ill patients with decreased vitamin D levels ranges from 42-97%^{62-71 72}. A positive association between vitamin D deficiency during critical illness and increased mortality has been described in observational studies where cohorts of patients with vitamin D levels measured before or during critical illness were examined ^{63,67,70,73,74}. These studies consistently describe increased mortality rates in vitamin D deficient patients, but are limited by the selection bias created by enrolling patients in whom vitamin D levels were already ordered. In comparison, six prospective observational cohort studies enrolling patients with predicted or actual ICU length of stay of greater than 1 to 2 days have reported conflicting results. A positive association between vitamin D deficiency and increased 90-day mortality has been reported in two studies ^{62,75}, while no association was found in four studies reporting ICU, hospital, or 28-day mortality 71,72,76,77. These results, in combination with evidence that vitamin D deficiency during critical illness is associated with increasing age, seasonal variation, severity of illness, bacteraemia, sepsis, multiorgan failure, type of ICU and length of stay ^{62,64,67,70,75-7719}, suggest the association between critical illness, vitamin D deficiency, outcomes, and the effect of other factors, is not clear.

In terms of bone turnover, two studies report the effects on bone turnover of treating vitamin D deficiency in critically ill patients. One study described the effect of parenteral vitamin D 200 IU or 500 IU daily in long-term surgical ICU patients receiving parenteral nutrition, with higher dose vitamin D associated with a relatively small increase in serum OC, a decrease in serum B-CTX, but did not affect other BTMs. In addition the decrease in inflammatory markers interleukin-6 and C-reactive protein over time was more pronounced with

the higher dose vitamin D⁴¹. However treating vitamin D deficiency with calcitriol did not lead to a reduction in bone resorption markers, suggesting that vitamin D deficiency alone was not the mechanism for accelerated bone turnover⁷⁸.

Antiresorptive agents – Bisphosphonates

Bisphosphonates inhibit bone resorption in a dose dependent manner, and result in an increase in bone mass. Bisphosphonates are analogous in molecular structure to pyrophosphates, and bind to bone and suppress bone resorption by entering osteoclasts and inhibiting the enzyme farnesyl pyrophosphate synthase, resulting in disruption of osteoclast attachment to bone surface². Large prospective trials of bisphosphonates in osteoporotic women demonstrated increase in lumbar spine and femoral BMD over 2-3 years, and reduced vertebral, wrist and hip fracture risk. Multiple agents are available including etidronate, alendronate, clodronate, pamidronate, and zoledronic acid. PBS indications for bisphosphonates include treatment for osteoporosis in a patient aged 70 years of age or older with a T-score of -3.0 or less, and treatment for established osteoporosis in patients with fracture due to minimal trauma. Zoledronic acid is a potent bisphosphonate class agent, available as an intravenous formulation administered annually, effective at reducing bone loss and vertebral and non-vertebral fractures, associated with reduced mortality, and recommended as first line agents in treatment of osteoporosis³¹⁻³³.



Figure 3: Zoledronic acid and clinical fracture and mortality prevention 79



Common side effects of oral bisphosphonates include fatigue, anaemia, muscle aches, fever, swelling feet or legs, oesophageal and upper gastrointestinal irritation, and flu-like symptoms after intravenous infusions in treatment naïve individuals. The association between bisphosphonates and renal dysfunction is well established. Acute tubular necrosis and collapsing focal segmental glomerulosclerosis have been implicated in the mechanism of renal toxicity, however the pathogenesis is poorly understood. A review of the FDA Adverse Event Reporting System identified 72 cases of renal failure associated with zoledronic acid. Indications for use were multiple myeloma (42), solid tumours (22), benign conditions (2), and unknown condition (6). Renal failure developed after an average of 56 days of use, in 25% of patients only one dose was received. The onset of renal failure and recovery of serum creatinine after drug discontinuation suggested a temporal relation to the use of zoledronic acid. The authors recommended renal function monitoring, adequate hydration, and discontinuation if renal function deteriorates.²⁷ A rare complication is osteonecrosis of the jaw, with an estimated incidence of <1:10,000 bisphosphonate users⁵⁴, and mainly observed in multiple myeloma patients with zoledronate who have had dental extractions where the rate may be as high as 1 in 10 ²⁸.

Antiresorptive agents - Denosumab

Denosumab is a fully human monoclonal antibody directed against RANKL, a central stimulator of osteoclast activity. It is administered as a subcutaneous injection and is metabolised by intracellular mechanisms, with no adjustment necessary in renal dysfunction. Denosumab has been extensively trialled and shown to be effective at reducing loss of BMD and fracture prevention. It currently has indications for the prevention of skeletal-related events in bone metastases from solid tumors, treatment of androgen deprivation induced bone loss in men with prostate cancer, and treatment of aromatase inhibitor induced bone lose in women with breast cancer ⁸⁰ ⁸¹ ⁸² ⁸⁰ ⁸³. Although head-to-head trials of antiresorptive agents are lacking, denosumab appears to

be at least as efficacious as other agents, and has the added advantage that is administered as a subcutaneous injection 6-monthly. This may improve compliance with antiresorptive therapy, a major issue for oral bisphosphonate therapy ⁸⁴.

In clinical studies, treatment with 60 mg of denosumab resulted in reduction in the bone resorption marker CTX by 86% at 1-month post intervention compared to placebo. At 6-months, prior to the next scheduled dose, CTX reductions were partially attenuated with a mean reduction of 72% compared to placebo, reflecting the reversibility of the effects of denosumab on bone remodelling. These effects were sustained with continued treatment to 36-months⁸⁰. In the same study P1NP was reduced 18% compared to placebo at 1-month, and 50% compared to placebo at 6-months, consistent with the physiological coupling of bone formation and resorption in skeletal remodelling.

Figure 4: Percent changes in BMD and Bone Turnover Markers for denosumab and placebo in postmenopausal women^{79 80}



Adverse effects of denosumab include fatigue, headache, rash, musculoskeletal pain, hypocalcaemia, hypophosphatemia, and atypical fractures of the femoral shaft with long-term use. Hypocalcemia must be

corrected prior to initiating therapy, and in patients predisposed to hypocalcemia and disturbances of mineral metabolism (e.g. history of hypoparathyroidism, thyroid surgery, parathyroid surgery, malabsorption syndromes, excision of small intestine, severe renal impairment [creatinine clearance < 30 mL/min] or receiving dialysis), clinical monitoring of calcium and mineral levels (phosphorus and magnesium) is highly recommended within 14 days of injection. Osteonecrosis of the jaw has been reported, but is rare, with no cases in 3420 cancer patients enrolled in a RCT ⁸³. Osteonecrosis of the jaw (ONJ), which can occur spontaneously, is generally associated with tooth extraction and/or local infection with delayed healing.

Perhaps the major concern about long-term use of denosumab relates to its possible effects on the immune system, since RANKL is expressed not just on bone cells but also on immune cells. In a clinical trial of over 7800 women with postmenopausal osteoporosis, the incidence of infections resulting in death was 0.2% in both treatment groups, and the incidence of nonfatal serious infections was 3.3% in the placebo and 4.0% in the denosumab groups. Hospitalizations due to serious infections in the abdomen (0.7% placebo vs. 0.9% denosumab), urinary tract (0.5% placebo vs. 0.7% denosumab), and ear (0.0% placebo vs. 0.1% denosumab) were reported. Endocarditis was reported in no placebo patients and 3 patients receiving denosumab. Skin infections, including erysipelas and cellulitis, were reported more frequently in patients treated with denosumab (< 0.1% placebo vs. 0.3% denosumab, p=0.002)⁸⁰.

3.7 Denosumab and Zoledronic Acid as trial interventions in critical illness

The experience of antiresorptive medications in the critical care setting is limited to case reports and cohort studies. We have recently reported on the association between antiresorptive agents (including alendronate, denosumab, strontium ranelate, and risedronate) on annual change in BMD in a cohort of men and women in the 2-years after critical illness. In women participants, a greater loss of spine BMD was observed in the first year after critical illness, with antiresorptive medication use associated with an increase in BMD compared to a decrease in BMD in those that did not receive such therapy. In men BMD loss increased in the second year after critical illness, and there was no association between use of antiresorptive medications or glucocorticoids and change in BMD, although only a small proportion of men received post-ICU bone-related medications. These findings suggest anti-resorptive therapy may be an effective intervention to prevent bone loss in women with critical illness, and prospective trials investigating this effect are warranted.⁸⁵ (Figure 2a and 2b⁸⁶)

The greatest experience of antiresorptive agents during critical illness exists with bisphosphonates. Case reports and small studies ⁸ have reported the use of intravenous bisphosphonates to treat critically ill patients with biochemical evidence of bone resorption. A single randomised controlled trial has reported the effect of a single intravenous dose of ibandronate compared to placebo, on serum CTX and OC over 14-days, in 20 postmenopausal chronic critically ill women⁸⁷. Although ibandronate was associated with a significant decrease in CTX from baseline at day-6 compared to placebo (-34% vs +13%, p=0.03), this effect had disappeared by day-11. In comparison there were no differences in OC levels between the groups. This suggests ibandronate had a significant but short-lived effect on osteoclast activation and bone resorption, but was ineffective at suppressing osteoblast activation and bone formation. This is different to the effect observed

in post-menopausal women, where reduction of CTX and OC or P1NP is attributed to treatment resulting in coupling of resorption and formation ⁸⁸.

A retrospective analysis compared 245 patients with an ICU length of stay of at least 24 hours receiving bisphosphonates within 5-years prior to admission, to propensity matched ICU controls, for the association between prior bisphosphonate use, mortality, and change in vertebral BMD assessed by serial CT scans. They reported recent bisphosphonate use in 3.1% of eligible patients, with a significantly reduced morality in this group compared to matched controls (mortality RR 0.41, 95% CI 0.24-0.71, p<0.01). This relationship persisted after adjustment for known confounders of sex, age, premorbid disease burden, bisphosphonate route and time between ICU admission and bisphosphonate prescription. The only group in whom benefit disappeared were patients free of any comorbid disease. Serial CT assessment of vertebral BMD revealed lower baseline bone density in bisphosphonate users, with an attenuated decrease in BMD in users vs non-users (-3 \pm 13% vs -15 \pm 14% per week, p<0.01), over a short time period (11 \pm 10 days).

The rationale to use zoledronic acid in the current study is due to improved potency, long lasting effect requiring only one infusion, availability and similar low risk of renal impairment. Finallyy, the investigators have experience using zoledronic acid in the ambulant population, in the acute heart and lung transplant population, and in acute hospitalised hypercalcemia including patients in intensive care.

Denosumab, with reduced renal effects and organ independent metabolism appears likely to be a safe agent in critical illness. Given the lack of experience in critical illness, the favourable characteristics of denosumab, and the existing evidence of accelerated bone loss in critical illness, a safety and feasibility pilot, after which assessment of feasibility for a larger phase 3 trial is warranted.

This study proposes to enrol post-menopausal women with an ICU length of stay greater than 24-hours, administer trial drug (denosumab or zoledronic acid or placebo) in ICU or the ward 1-2 days after ICU discharge, and again 6-months later. For this safety and exploratory study, the primary outcome will be change in the bone turnover markers CTX and P1NP to study day-28. Secondary outcomes include change in bone mineral density and bone turnover markers at 1-year post ICU, and safety outcomes.



Figure 2a: RMANOVA assessment of annual BMD change in women

Annual change in Femur BMD (percent ± SE)

Figure 2b: RMANOVA assessment of annual BMD change in men

Administration of anti-resorptive agent without prior BMD assessment

The indications for anti-resorptive agents include postmenopausal women with osteoporosis at high risk of fracture, and treatment of bone loss in women receiving adjuvant aromatase inhibitor therapy for breast cancer. With regards to assessment of osteoporosis, DXA BMD testing cannot be performed in the ICU, because patients need sufficient mobility and cognitive function to transfer from a chair to a bed and lie still for the study. Our experience is this occurs one to four weeks after ICU discharge. Therefore, the intervention options are to administer trial drug (denosumab or zoledronic acid or placebo) in ICU without BMD testing, or to delay administration to the post-ICU period after BMD testing has been performed. The rationale for administering trial drug during ICU is three-fold;

1. The available evidence for accelerated bone turnover associated with critical illness indicates bone

turnover markers increase within 48-hours of ICU admission, suggesting earlier intervention is more likely to be effective.

- 2. Our observational data revealed that 67% of female survivors of critical illness able to complete the 1-year follow-up had osteopaenia or osteoporosis. The cohort that withdrew or died before this had higher BTMs during ICU, suggesting we observed cohort that completed the study where healthier with lower risk of accelerated bone loss. Given this, it is estimate that less than 1/3 of women enrolled will have normal bone mass. General population data tells us that only a quarter of fragility fractures occur in women with osteoporosis, with ³/₄ occurring in women with osteopaenia and normal bone mass^{18,50}.
- 3. The administration of antiresorptive agent to postmenopausal women with a risk factor for accelerated bone loss irrespective of BMD has been performed in a 3500-patient randomised trial of women commencing an aromatase inhibitor for the management of breast cancer. In this study 55% of women enrolled had a BMD ≥ -1.0, and a significant reduction in fracture was observed with denosumab equally for women with normal and osteopaenia BMD. In addition, the change in BMD observed in the first year of the study was -1.81% (placebo) vs + 3.94% (denosumab) at lumbar spine, and -1.08% vs +2.29% at femur⁸³. In comparison to the placebo group in this trial, female ICU survivors have a change in BMD of 2.85 ± 4.05% at lumbar spine and -1.96 ± 4.03% at femur.

Administration of denosumab and possible immune modulation.

The major concern with the use of denosumab is the concern of immune modulation in critical illness. If present, this may be of no consequence, result in benefit through reduction in inflammatory response, or lead to unwanted effects. Although the evidence from antiresorptive trials and bisphosphonate users in critical illness suggest possible beneficial effects from these classes of agents, we have chosen a conservative approach to administration of denosumab in this study. The intervention will be delayed until infection has been treated (new sepsis or septic shock as defined by Sepsis-3 criteria⁸⁹).

Administration of zoledronic acid and possible renal injury

The major concern with the use of zoledronic acid is risk of renal dysfunction in critical illness. Bisphosphonates have been used regularly by investigators in the recovery stage of critical illness without adverse effect. In addition, a retrospective study examining the use of pamidronate in chronic critically ill patients reported pamidronate receivers had significantly lower creatinine at 7 days (P = .0025) and 9 days (P = .0180) compared to baseline, with no significant difference identified at 14 days (Table 2). The change in mean eGFR from ICU admission to discharge improved for pamidronate receivers (81.65 to 87.96 mL/min/1.73 m²) and decreased for non-receivers (58.91 to 57.64 mL/min/1.73 m²), without reaching significance (P = .3165). ⁹⁰. Finally, our experience is the administration of trial drug occurs in the latter stages of critical illness, during recovery and immediately pre-ICU discharge, when renal recovery has occurred.

4. HYPOTHESIS AND OBJECTIVES

4.1 Hypothesis: The administration of denosumab or zoledronic acid to critically ill postmenopausal women will safely and effectively attenuate critical illness associated increase in bone turnover markers.

4.2 Objectives:

- **Primary Objective:** Assess the efficacy and safety of subcutaneous denosumab or intravenous zoledronic acid in postmenopausal intensive care patients with an intensive care unit (ICU) length of stay greater than 24-hours.
- **Secondary Objectives:** Establish whether a phase 3 trial in Australia and New Zealand is justified and feasible, and provide information regarding endpoints necessary in the design of such a trial.

5. STUDY DESIGN AND OUTCOMES

5.1 Design

 A prospective, randomised, placebo-controlled, safety and feasibility trial to assess the effects of denosumab or zoledronic acid on bone mass in post-menopausal female intensive care patients with an intensive care unit (ICU) length of stay greater than 24-hours.

5.2 Study population

Inclusion criteria

- 1. Female
- Age >50 years or postmenopausal (amenorrhea for greater than 6-months or serum FSH >40mIU/L) or age < 50 years with bilateral salpingo-oopherectomy
- 3. Intensive care unit length of stay \geq 24 hrs

Exclusion criteria

- 1. Active malignancy
- 2. Metabolic bone disease
- 3. Pregnancy
- 4. Current eGFR <30ml/min
- 5. Known contraindication to denosumab (previous reaction, osteonecrosis of the jaw, atypical femoral fracture)
- 6. Increased risk of osteonecrosis (poor dentition or oral hygiene, dental infection)
- 7. Hypoparathyroidism
- 8. Malabsorption sydnromes / extensive small bowel resection
- 9. Current treatment with anti-fracture agent (bisphosphonate, strontium, teriparatide, within previous 2 years or denosumab within previous 6 months)
- 10. Current indication for anti-fracture therapy (known BMD T-score < -2.5 and fragility fracture)

11. Death is imminent or expected in this hospital admission

5.3 Screening, Enrolment, Randomisation, and Blinding

Patients in ICU will be screened daily to determine eligibility for enrolment in the trial. If patients fulfil criteria, eligibility criteria will be confirmed by the attending ICU consultant. Following this the patient or medical treatment decision-maker (MTDM) will be approached for consent. A randomisation table and allocation schedule will be created by computer software (i.e. computerised sequence generation) and used by the site clinical trials pharmacist. All personnel, apart from the trial pharmacist, will be blinded to treatment allocation. Following patient randomisation, the trial pharmacist will dispense the trial drug (placebo or denosumab or zoledronic acid) in a blinded formulation, and the trial drug will then be administered by the ICU bedside nurse, or the trial nurse, according to the study treatment plan.

5.4 Outcome Measures

As this is a safety and feasibility trial the purpose is to establish a treatment effect of denosumab or zoledronic acid in the study population, and assess potential adverse effects. These results will determine the feasibility of a larger phase 3, multi-centre study with mortality and fracture as primary outcomes.

Primary Outcome

• Change in the bone turnover markers collagen type 1 cross-linked c-telopeptide (CTX) 28-days after administration of study drug dose 1.

Secondary Outcomes

- Bone turnover outcomes
 - Change in serum type 1 procollagen N-terminal (P1NP) 28-days after administration of study drug dose 1
 - o Change in P1NP, CTX 1-year after administration of study drug dose 1
 - o Annualised change in lumbar-spine and femur BMD in the year after critical illness
- Safety outcomes
 - Incidence of serious adverse events (severe hypocalcaemia, infection, osteonecrosis) 28-days after administration of study drug dose 1
 - Haematological, biochemical (urea, creatinine, calcium, liver function tests, white cell count, CRP)
- Patient-centred outcomes in the year after ICU
 - Fragility fracture
 - o Mortality

Bone mineral density measurement

BMD measurements will occur at 2 separate time-points. The first is between ICU and hospital discharge, the second 1-year post-intervention. BMD will be measured by dual energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) (Lunar; GE Healthcare, Madison, Wis, USA), at the proximal femur and lumbar spine. Short-term precision in vivo is 1.6% for the femoral neck and 0.6% for the lumbar spine¹.

Serum bone turnover marker measurement

The serum bone turnover markers collagen type 1 cross-linked c-telopeptide (CTX) and type 1 N-terminal procollagen (P1NP) will be collected at five separate time-points, the day of the first study drug administration, and days 7, 28, 180, and 365 post initial study drug administration. Bone turnover markers will be measured using the automated Roche Modular Analytics E170 analyser. Serum collagen type 1 cross-linked c-telopeptide limit of detection was 10 ng/L with inter-assay coefficient of variations (CVs) of 6.5% at 361 ng/L, 3.8% at 816 ng/L and 3.4% at 3304 ng/L (n = 10). Serum type 1 N-terminal procollagen inter-assay CVs were 4.9% at 73 μ g/L, 2.6% at 392 μ g/L, and 2.1% at 768 μ g/L (n = 10) with a limit of detection of 5 μ g/L. Bone turnover markers will be compared to reference ranges derived from an Australian population sample².

5.5 Study Treatment Plan

Study plan during ICU admission

Consent See Section 9.0 for Consent Procedures

Enrolment

Enrolment

Following enrolment baseline demographic and clinical data will be collected, and baseline serum biochemistry (bone turnover markers, parathyroid hormone and vitamin D) will be collected via existing vascular access when present. Baseline biochemistry and haematology will be assessed from the most recent routine blood test.

Standard Care

- Standard nutrition will be administered to participants per ICU feeding protocols, including dietician review and advice provided to participants in hospital.
- Vitamin D supplementation:
 - The baseline serum vitamin D result will be reviewed. If the serum vitamin D level is < 50 nmol/L,
 a single dose of vitamin D will be administered via the oral/enteral or intra-muscular (IM) route.
 Preference will be given to the oral/enteral route. Oral/enteral supplementation is 50,000 IU
 cholecalciferol and IM 300,000 IU cholecalciferol.

Day 0 – day of trial drug administration

If the participants vitamin D level is > 50 nmol/L or supplemented the previous day, the participant will be assessed for suitability to have trial drug administered. Trial drug will be administered if the participant is

assessed as having no new or untreated sepsis, an ionised calcium greater than 0.9 mmol/L, eGFR greater than 30mL/min , and not receiving renal replacement therapy. All other ICU care will occur per unit policy and standard practice. The trial drug to be administered is a subcutaneous injection of denosumab 60mg or intravenous injection of zoledronic acid 5mg, or placebo (0.9% saline).

- Placebo:
 - Denosumab placebo
 - Formulation: 0.9% Saline in a single-use pre-filled 1ml syringe
 - Administration: Subcutaneous injection administered in upper arm, upper thigh, or abdomen.
 - Zoledronic acid placebo
 - Formulation: 100ml N.Saline single-use bag
 - Administration: Intravenuos infusion via existing vascular access over 15-minutes.
- Denosumab:
 - Formulation: 60mg denosumab in a single-use pre-filled 1ml syringe
 - Administration: subcutaneous injection administered in upper arm, upper thigh, or abdomen.
- Zoledronic acid:
 - o Formulation: 5mg zoledronic acid in 100ml N.Saline single-use bag
 - o Administration: Intravenuos infusion via existing vascular access over 15-minutes.
- Following administration of the trial drug, monitoring for hypocalcaemia will occur in ICU 8-12 hours after trial drug administration and again at 24 hours post trial drug administration. If the participant is discharged to the ward monitoring will occur on the first and second day after trial drug administration. Most patients will have intra-arterial and/or central venous vascular access, with regular blood gas measurement that include calcium performed. If routine testing provides twice-daily calcium additional testing will not be performed. For patients on the ward, daily testing of calcium will be included in any other routine blood tests performed.
- Hypocalcaemia is defined as ionized calcium <0.9 mmol/L and if present will be treated using existing hospital protocols for treatment of hypocalcaemia in other settings, ie citrate induced hypocalcaemia with the use of citrate for anticoagulation. Hypocalcaemia will be treated with parenteral calcium, as per hospital dosing and administration protocols, to maintain a target ionized calcium range of 0.9-1.1 mmol/L.

Day 7 and 28 follow-up

 Serum biochemical, haematological, and bone turnover marker testing: At day-7 and 28 participants will be asked to undergo serum biochemistry, haematology, and bone turnover marker tests. Participants with serum vitamin D levels < 50 nmol/L, will be offered a single dose of 50,000 IU cholecalciferol via oral or enteral route, either provided at the participating site or prescribed by their local medical officer. • Bone mineral density testing: Participants who consent to participate in BMD testing will have first BMD assessment will be performed between ICU discharge and day 28. This will be organised to occur either before hospital discharge, or at the day 7 or 28 follow-up, based on participant convenience.

6-month follow-up

- Serum biochemical, haematological, and bone turnover marker testing: At 6-months participants will be asked to undergo serum biochemistry, haematology, and bone turnover marker tests. Participants with serum vitamin D levels < 50 nmol/L, will be offered a single dose of 50,000 IU cholecalciferol via oral or enteral route, either provided at the participating site or prescribed by their local medical officer.
- Trial drug: The second dose of trial drug will be administered by a registered nurse as a subcutaneous injection at 6-months post-ICU discharge. Participants allocated to placebo or zoledronic acid will receive placebo, while participants allocated to denosumab will receive active denosumab.
 - Placebo:
 - Formulation: 0.9% Saline in a single-use pre-filled 1ml syringe
 - Administration: subcutaneous injection administered in upper arm, upper thigh, or abdomen.
 - Denosumab:
 - Formulation: 60mg denosumab in a single-use pre-filled 1ml syringe
 - Administration: subcutaneous injection administered in upper arm, upper thigh, or abdomen.

1-year follow-up and study completion:

Serum biochemical, haematological, and bone turnover marker testing: At 1-year participants will be asked to undergo serum biochemistry, haematology, and bone turnover marker tests. Participants with serum vitamin D levels < 50 nmol/L, will be offered a single dose of 50,000 IU cholecalciferol via oral or enteral route, either provided at the participating site or prescribed by their local medical officer.

- Bone mineral density testing: Participants who consent to participate in BMD testing will have the second BMD assessment performed at 1-year post enrolment. Participants will be contacted by telephone and an appointment for BMD testing will be organised based on participant convenience.
- At completion of the study continued treatment with vitamin D and antifracture agents will be offered to if an ongoing PBS indication is present. In addition, a letter with results and treatment recommendations will be provided to the participant and copied to their local medical officer.

5.6 Trial Schedule

Softer Study Procedures				
Ventilation duration >24 hours to 7-days duration of mechanical ventilation				
Study Enrolment / Pre-intervention	Inclusion criteria confirmed, consent obtained for study procedures to Day 28			
Procedures				
	Baseline and demographic data			
	Serum PINP, CTX, Vit D, PTH, albumin, calcium, phosphate, urea, creatinine, calcium, liver function tests, white cell count, CRP			
	Vitamin D supplement if level <50 nmol/L, calcium supplement if level <0.9 mmol/L			
Day 0 Intervention Administered	Denosumab 60mg sc vs zoledronic acid 5mg vs placebo administered			
Day 7 Post-intervention	Serum PINP, CTX, Vit D, PTH, albumin, calcium, phosphate, urea, creatinine, calcium, liver function tests, white cell count, CRP			
L	Vitamin D supplement offered if level <50 nmol/L			
Day 7-28 Post-intervention	BMD #1			
Day 28 Post-intervention	Serum PINP, CTX, Vit D, PTH, albumin, calcium, phosphate, urea, creatinine, calcium, liver function tests, white cell count, CRP			
	Vitamin D supplement offered if level <50 nmol/L			
Day 180 Post-intervention	Serum PINP, CTX, Vit D, PTH, albumin, calcium, phosphate, urea, creatinine, calcium, liver function tests, white cell count, CRP			
	Vitamin D supplement offered if level <50 nmol/L			
	Denosumab 60mg sc vs Placebo			
Day 365 Post-intervention	BMD #2			
	Serum PINP, CTX, Vit D, PTH, albumin, calcium, phosphate, urea, creatinine, calcium, liver function tests, white cell count, CRP			

Close-out: Letter with results and treatment recommendations provided toparticipants and copied to their local medical officer.

5.7 Data collection

Study ID	Enrolment	1st trial drug	7-day	28-day	6-month	1-year
Inclusion / exclusion	+	-	-	-	-	-
Date	+	+	+	+	+	+
DOB	+	-	-	-	-	-
UR	+	-	-	-	-	-
Sex	+	-	-	-	-	-
Level accom	+	+	+	+	+	+
Osteoporosis Risk Factors	+	-	_	-	-	-
Co-morbidity	+	-	-	-	-	-
Medication						
Glucocorticoids	+	+	+	+	+	+
Denosumah	+	_ ·			+	+
Bisphosphonate	+				· +	· +
Toriporotido	•	-	-	-	· -	· -
Streptium Depoleto	+	-	-	-	+ -	+
Strontium Ranelate	+	-	-	-	+	+
	+	+	+	+	+	+
Calcium	+	+	+	+	+	+
Hospital						
Admission date	+	-	-	-	-	-
Discharge date	+	-	-	-	-	-
Discharge status	+	-	-	-	-	-
ICU						
Admission date	+	-	-	-	-	-
Diagnosis	+	-	-	-	-	-
Category	+	-	-	-	-	-
APACHE III	+	-	-	-	-	-
Ventilation duration	+	-	-	-	-	-
CRRT	+	-	-	-	-	-
Nutrition	+	-	-	-	-	-
Discharge date	+	-	-	-	-	-
Discharge status	+	-	-	-	-	-
Biochemistry / haem /BTM	-	+	+	+	+	+
BMD						
Height	-	-	_	+	_	+
Weight	_	_	_	+	_	+
Dual femur BMD	_		_	+	_	+
Dual femur T-score				· +		· +
	-	-	-	Т.	-	· -
	-	-	-	т	-	+
AP spille 1-score	-	-	-	+	-	+
Adverse events						
Hypcocalcaemia	-	+	+	+	+	+
Sepsis	-	+	+	+	+	+
Antibiotic duration	-	+	+	+	+	+
New infection	-	+	+	+	+	+
Osteonecrosis	-	+	+	+	+	+
GIT symptoms	-	+	+	+	+	+
Fragility fracture	+	-	-	-	+	+
Status	-	+	+	+	+	+

5.8 Timeline

Time	Event	Status
July 15 – July 16	Protocol development	Complete
August- October 16	Funding sourced Safety committee PICF / CTA	
June 2017	HREC submission	
May 2018	Commence enrolment	
October 2019	Complete enrolment	
February 2020	Primary outcome complete	
	Initial BMDs complete	
March 2020	Data analysis	
	Primary manuscript preparation	
July 2020	Second dose intervention complete	
February 2021	Second BMD and BTM complete	

6. SAFETY OF SUBJECTS

As this is a pilot study, adverse events will be monitored throughout the trial by study investigators on a caseby-case basis. All adverse events and serious adverse events related to the trial intervention will be reported to the trial co-ordinating centre. Consistent with other studies in critically ill patients, adverse events already defined and reported as study outcomes will not be reported a second time as serious adverse events. Adverse events and serious adverse events;

Adverse events;

- General: Abdominal pain, arthralgia, back pain, pain in extremity
- Electrolyte disturbance: Hypocalcaemia
- Dermatological: Eczema, dermatitis, rash

Serious adverse events:

- Severe hypocalcaemia (ionized calcium < 0.90 mmol/L)
- Osteonecrosis of the jaw
- New Infections; Skin (erysipelas, cellulitis, abdominal, urinary tract, respiratory, bacteraemia, sepsis or septic shock.

• New renal failure (Acute kidney injury will be assessed with the use of a five-category scoring system to evaluate risk, injury, failure, loss, and end-stage kidney injury (RIFLE))⁹¹

7. DATA MANAGEMENT

The trial nurse will collect all data. Data will be entered into a Barwon Health Redcaps database designed by the investigators. Randomised patients will be followed up to death or 12-months post-randomisation (whichever occurs first). Data collection will be restricted primarily to those variables necessary to define clinical patient characteristics including: baseline demographics, primary diagnoses, physiological parameters, diagnostic interventions, therapeutic interventions and documentation of deaths and other serious adverse events (SAE). Patients and/or their MTDM will be asked to provide three possible points of contact (home and close family contact details) to the research staff prior to hospital discharge. Full protocol data will be collected in all patients including those excluded at any stage.

8. SAMPLE SIZE AND STATISTICAL METHODS

Based on the fracture post-ICU and BMD post ICU studies, women aged 55yr and older are at risk of increased bone loss. UHG ICU admitted 6500 women, aged 55 yr and older, between 1998-2016. This represents an annual incidence of 0.1% of the total population. When extrapolated to Australia, this is 23,000 women per annum. Furthermore, emerging evidence suugests that anti resorptive therapy for osteoporosis is associated with a survival benefit. The Boland meta-analysis suggesting that the greatest benefit was among those with a baseline mortality rate of > 10: 1000 p-y, substantially less than the observed mortality rate among ICU survivors of 20% at one year. Within our prospective data, we have not been able to undertake further analysis, to identify a high risk subgroup because of sample size limitations, nor have we been able to identify any female participants aged 55 yr and older who did not experience accelarated bone loss.

The principal aim of this study is to detect the change in the bone resorption marker CTX in participants receiving denosumab or zoledronic acid compared to those receiving placebo. A prospective RCT conducted in 20 postmenopausal females with chronic critical illness administered 3mg ibandronate intravenously compared to placebo, and followed patients for 14-days. They observed a 34% decrease in serum CTX levels on day 6 compared to a 13% increase in the placebo group. By day 11 there was no difference ⁸⁷. A large RCT of denosumab for fracture prevention in women with osteoporosis reported a median decrease of serum CTX of 86% at 1-month compared to placebo ⁸⁰. In our prospective study of bone turnover markers and BMD in ICU survivors, we reported a median CTX of 654 [IQR 479–1165 ng/] at baseline, and 315 [162-592 ng/L] at 1-year in female participants, with a population median of 338 ng/L (IQR 212–499) ¹⁸.

Given these results we believe a clinically significant effect of denosumab or zoledronic acid is a 50% reduction in median serum CTX from baseline levels to day 28, compared to no change in the placebo group. A sample size of 7 patients per group will provide a 95% power (2 sided p-value of 0.05) to detect a difference in serum

CTX from day 0 to day 28 equal to 2 standard deviations, and an 80% power (2 sided p-value of 0.05) to detect a difference equal to 1.5 standard deviations. With a predicted 20% rate of drop-out or death from enrolment to the 28-day primary outcome time-point, a sample size of 30 participants is required. This figure equates to the anticipated enrolment over an 18-month period at the principal study site.

All data will be assessed for normality. Continuously normally distributed data will be reported as mean (<u>+</u>standard deviation), whereas non-parametric data will be reported using median (interquartile range [IQR]) or frequency distribution. Where normality exists, the primary and secondary outcomes will be analysed using paired t-tests, with a two-sided p-value of 0.05 considered to be statistically significant. Where changes in outcome are found to be non-symmetrical, Wilcoxon sign rank tests will be employed. Due to small sample size, multivariate analysis will not be performed.

9. ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

The initial consent for this study may be provided by the patient or the MTDM, however due to the impact of critical illness it is most likely that consent will be sought from the MTDM. The initial consent will cover the following procedures; collection of baseline and ICU data, baseline pathology, trial drug administration and calcium monitoring, pathology at day 7 and 28 and baseline BMD.

If MTDM consent occurs, the participant will be approached for delayed participant consent to continue in the study when decision making capacity has returned. If delayed participant consent occurs prior to procedures due, the participant may consent or decline to consent to any procedures covered under this consent. If the patient consents to continue in the study up to Day 28 procedures, consent will be requested for the extension component of this study (6 and 12 month procedures) on a separate consent form. MTDM's will not be asked to consent to the extension component of this study.

10. FEASIBILITY

The investigators have a track record in critical care and osteoporosis research, and have conducted the only long-term assessment of bone turnover in survivors of critical illness, recruiting 138 patients into a prospective observational BMD study over a 4-year period.

Analysis of the BH ICU electronic patient database for the period 2013-3016 reveals an average of 404 women over 50-years of age are admitted to ICU annually, with 309 women requiring a length of stay greater than 24-hours, and 81 women with a duration of mechanical ventilation of greater than 24-hours. The cohort with ICU LOS >24 hours has a 21-hr median duration ventilation, hospital length of day of 21-days, 6% ICU mortality, and 22% 1-year mortality. This represents a cohort of 290 women per year who survive to ICU discharge, and subsequently experience a 16% mortality rate in the next year. In comparison, the cohort of women requiring mechanical ventilation for greater than 24-hours are fewer (81 per annum), with high ICU mortality (17%), with 15% of ICU survivors dying in the following year.

The intervention trialled in this study is administered towards the end of ICU stay in women predicted to survive. This suggest potential benefit is likely to occur in the cohort of patients who survive to ICU, with a reduction in mortality and fracture in the following year. Given this, the inclusion of women with ICU LOS >24 hours maximises the potential benefit of this intervention and improves feasibility.

Annualised Characteristics and Outcomes Women >50 years age admitted to BH ICU				
(2013-2016)	All	ICU LOS >24hrs	MV >24hrs	
Number	404	309	81	
Age	70 [62,78]	70 [62, 78]	67 [60, 74]	
Apache III	57 [46,71]	59 [48, 73]	69 [56, 99]	
MV no.	208 (51.4)	171 (55)	81 (100)	
MV duration	17 [8, 55]	21 [11,73]	85 [40, 163]	
ICU LOS	1.9 [1.0, 3.6]	2.6 [1.7, 4.2]	5.8 [3.5, 9.6]	
Hosp LOS	10.2 [6.2, 17.5]	11.3 [7.1, 18.8]	15.2 [9.6, 25.5]	
Mortality				
ICU	30 (7.4)	19 (6.2)	14 (16.6)	
Hospital	50 (12.4)	36 (11.6)	19 (23.4)	
1-year	90 (22.4)	68(21.9)	25 (31.4)	
2-year	110 (27.2)	84 (27.1)	30 (36.3)	
ICU discharge to 1-year	60 (14.9)	49 (15.9)	11 (14.7)	

11. FUNDING

Funding for this trial has been obtained from two funding sources.

- 1. Intensive Care Foundation Research Grant: In October 2016, the study was successful in an application for \$14,638
- 2. Participating sites will provide additional support for this study from research budgets.

Expenses	Per-patient	Pilot study 2-arm	Pilot study 3-arm
Participants		18	30
Enrolment			
P1NP,CTx,VitD	\$137	\$2,466	\$4,110
Zoledronic Acid	\$85	\$0	\$850
Denosumab	\$250	\$1,800	\$2,500
Day 7			
P1NP,CTx,VitD	\$137	\$2,466	\$4,110
Post ICU discharge			
BMD1	\$140	\$2,016	\$2,016
1-month			
P1NP,CTx,VitD	\$137	\$1,973	\$3,288
6-months			
P1NP,CTx,VitD	\$137	\$1,973	\$3,288
Denosumab	\$200	\$1,800	\$1,800
1-year		10	10
P1NP,CTx,VitD	\$137	\$1,973	\$3,288
BMD2	\$137	\$1,973	\$1,973
Research Co-ord			
8 hrs per patient	\$320	\$5,760	\$9,600
Statistics	-	-	-
Pharmacy	-	-	-
Meetings/support		-	-
Total	\$1,817	\$24,209	\$36,833
Per-patient cost		\$1,345	\$1,228
Income			
ICF grant		\$14,638	\$14,638
ICU research fund		\$9,571	\$22,195
Total		\$24,209	\$25,528
Per-patient ICF		\$813	\$488
Per-patient ICU fund		\$532	\$740

*Assumes 20% dropout/death from enrolment to 28-day primary outcome measure.

12. REFERENCES

- 1. Lee P, Ng C, Slattery A, Nair P, Eisman JA, Center JR. Preadmission Bisphosphonate and Mortality in Critically III Patients. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*. 2016;101(5):1945-1953. doi:10.1210/jc.2015-3467.
- 2. Favus MJ. Bisphosphonates for Osteoporosis. November 2010:2027-2035.
- 3. Chelluri L, Im KA, Belle SH, et al. Long-term mortality and quality of life after prolonged mechanical ventilation*. *Critical Care Medicine*. 2004;32(1):61-69. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000098029.65347.F9.
- 4. Garland A, Olafson K, Ramsey CD, Yogendran M, Fransoo R. Distinct determinants of long-term and short-term survival in critical illness. *Intensive Care Medicine*. 2014;40(8):1097-1105. doi:10.1007/s00134-014-3348-y.
- 5. Williams TA, Dobb GJ, Finn JC, et al. Determinants of long-term survival after intensive care*. *Critical Care Medicine*. 2008;36(5):1523-1530. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e318170a405.
- 6. Lown DJ, Knott J, Rechnitzer T, Maclsaac C. Predicting short-term and long-term mortality in elderly emergency patients admitted for intensive care. *Crit Care Resusc.* 2013;15(1):49-55.
- 7. Needham DM, Wozniak AW, Hough CL, et al. Risk factors for physical impairment after acute lung injury in a national, multicenter study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* 2014;189(10):1214-1224. doi:10.1164/rccm.201401-0158OC.
- 8. Dowdy DW, Eid MP, Sedrakyan A, et al. Quality of life in adult survivors of critical illness: A systematic review of the literature. *Intensive Care Medicine*. 2005;31(5):611-620. doi:10.1007/s00134-005-2592-6.
- 9. Herridge MS, Cheung AM, Tansey CM, et al. One-year outcomes in survivors of the acute respiratory distress syndrome. *N Engl J Med*. 2003;348(8):683-693. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa022450.
- 10. Cuthbertson BH, Scott JE, Strachan M, Kilonzo M, Vale L. Quality of life before and after intensive care. *Anaesthesia*. 2005;60:332-339.
- 11. Niskanen M, Ruokonen E, Takala J, Rissanen P, Kari A. Quality of life after prolonged intensive care. *Crit Care Med.* 1999;27:1132-1139.
- 12. Pandharipande PP, Girard TD, Jackson JC, et al. Long-Term Cognitive Impairment after Critical Illness. *N Engl J Med.* 2013;369(14):1306-1316. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1301372.
- 13. Bienvenu OJ, Colantuoni E, Mendez-Tellez PA, et al. Cooccurrence of and remission from general anxiety, depression, and posttraumatic stress disorder symptoms after acute lung injury: a 2-year longitudinal study. *Crit Care Med*. 2015;43(3):642-653. doi:10.1097/CCM.00000000000752.
- 14. Jackson JC, Hart RP, Gordon SM, Hopkins RO, Girard TD, Ely EW. Post-traumatic stress disorder and post-traumatic stress symptoms following critical illness in medical intensive care unit patients: assessing the magnitude of the problem. *Crit Care*. 2007;11(1):R27. doi:10.1186/cc5707.
- 15. Bienvenu OJ, Colantuoni E, Mendez-Tellez PA, et al. Depressive symptoms and impaired physical function after acute lung injury: a 2-year longitudinal study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*. 2012;185(5):517-524. doi:10.1164/rccm.201103-0503OC.
- 16. Orford NR, Saunders K, Merriman E, et al. Skeletal morbidity among survivors of critical illness. *Crit Care Med*. 2011;39(6):1295-1300. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e318211ff3d.

- 17. Orford N, Cattigan C, Brennan SL, Kotowicz M, Pasco J, Cooper DJ. The association between critical illness and changes in bone turnover in adults: a systematic review. *Osteoporos Int.* 2014;25(10):2335-2346. doi:10.1007/s00198-014-2734-1.
- 18. Orford NR, Lane SE, Bailey M, et al. Changes in Bone Mineral Density in the Year after Critical Illness. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*. 2016;193(7):736-744. doi:10.1164/rccm.201508-1514OC.
- 19. Rawal J, McPhail MJ, Ratnayake G, et al. A pilot study of change in fracture risk in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Crit Care*. 2015;19(1):165. doi:10.1186/s13054-015-0892-y.
- 20. Nguyen TV, Center JR, Eisman JA. Osteoporosis: underrated, underdiagnosed and undertreated. *Med J Aust.* 2004;180(5 Suppl):S18-S22.
- 21. Kanis JA. Diagnosis of osteoporosis and assessment of fracture risk. *The Lancet.* 2002;359(9321):1929-1936. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(02)08761-5.
- 22. Sambrook P, Cooper C. Osteoporosis. *The Lancet*. 2006;367(9527):2010-2018. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(06)68891-0.
- 23. Pasco JA, Sanders KM, Hoekstra FM, Henry MJ, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. The human cost of fracture. *Osteoporosis International*. 2005;16(12):2046-2052. doi:10.1007/s00198-005-1997-y.
- 24. Abimanyi-Ochom J, Watts JJ, Borgström F, et al. Changes in quality of life associated with fragility fractures: Australian arm of the International Cost and Utility Related to Osteoporotic Fractures Study (AusICUROS). *Osteoporosis International*. June 2015:1-10. doi:10.1007/s00198-015-3088-z.
- 25. Andrade SE, Majumdar SR, Chan A, et al. Low Frequency of Treatment of Osteoporosis Among Postmenopausal Women Following a Fracture. *Archives of internal medicine*. 2003;163:2052-2057.
- 26. Vestergaard P, Rejnmark L, Mosekilde L. Osteoporosis is markedly underdiagnosed: a nationwide study from Denmark. *Osteoporosis International*. 2004;16(2):134-141. doi:10.1007/s00198-004-1680-8.
- 27. Boyce BF, Li P, Yao Z, et al. TNFa and pathologic bone resorption. *Keio J Med*. 2005;54(3):127-131.
- 28. Kanis JA. Diagnosis of osteoporosis and assessment of fracture risk. *Lancet*. 2002;359:1929-1936.
- 29. Henry MJ, Pasco JA, Pocock NA, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Reference ranges for bone densitometers adopted Australia-wide: Geelong osteoporosis study. *Australas Radiol*. 2004;48(4):473-475. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1673.2004.01351.x.
- 30. Henry MJ, Pasco JA, Korn S, Gibson JE, Kotowicz MA, Nicholson GC. Bone mineral density reference ranges for Australian men: Geelong Osteoporosis Study. *Osteoporos Int.* 2009;21(6):909-917. doi:10.1007/s00198-009-1042-7.
- 31. Kanis JA. Assessment of fracture risk and its application to screening for postmenopausal osteoporosis: Synopsis of a WHO report. *Osteoporosis International*. 1994;4(6):368-381. doi:10.1007/BF01622200.
- 32. Cawthon PM, Ewing SK, Mackey DC, et al. Change in hip bone mineral density and risk of subsequent fractures in older men. *J Bone Miner Res.* 2012;27(10):2179-2188. doi:10.1002/jbmr.1671.
- 33. Berger C, Langsetmo L, Joseph L, et al. Association Between Change in BMD and Fragility Fracture in Women and Men*. *J Bone Miner Res*. 2009;24(2):361-370. doi:10.1359/jbmr.081004.
- 34. Bruyere O, Varela AR, Adami S, et al. Loss of hip bone mineral density over time is associated with spine and hip fracture incidence in osteoporotic postmenopausal women. *Eur J Epidemiol.* 2009;24(11):707-712. doi:10.1007/s10654-009-9381-4.

- 35. Nguyen TV, Center JR, Eisman JA. Femoral Neck Bone Loss Predicts Fracture Risk Independent of Baseline BMD. *J Bone Miner Res.* 2005;20(7):1195-1201. doi:10.1359/JBMR.050215.
- 36. Hillier TA, Stone KL, Bauer DC, et al. Evaluating the value of repeat bone mineral density measurement and prediction of fractures in older women: the study of osteoporotic fractures. *Archives of internal medicine*. 2007;167(2):155-160. doi:10.1001/archinte.167.2.155.
- 37. for the IOF-IFCC Bone Marker Standards Working Group, Vasikaran S, Eastell R, et al. Markers of bone turnover for the prediction of fracture risk and monitoring of osteoporosis treatment: a need for international reference standards. *Osteoporos Int*. 2010;22(2):391-420. doi:10.1007/s00198-010-1501-1.
- 38. Nishizawa Y, Ohta H, Miura M, et al. Guidelines for the use of bone metabolic markers in the diagnosis and treatment of osteoporosis (2012 edition). *J Bone Miner Metab.* 2012;31(1):1-15. doi:10.1007/s00774-012-0392-y.
- 39. Hlaing TT, Compston JE. Biochemical markers of bone turnover uses and limitations. *Annals of Clinical Biochemistry: An international journal of biochemistry and laboratory medicine*. 2014;51(2):189-202. doi:10.1177/0004563213515190.
- 40. Grey A, Bolland MJ. The effect of treatments for osteoporosis on mortality. *Osteoporos Int.* 2013;24(1):1-6. doi:10.1007/s00198-012-2176-6.
- 41. Van den Berghe G. Bone Turnover in Prolonged Critical Illness: Effect of Vitamin D. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*. 2003;88(10):4623-4632. doi:10.1210/jc.2003-030358.
- 42. Delmas PD, Eastell R, Garnero P, Seibel MJ, Stepan J, Committee of Scientific Advisors of the International Osteoporosis Foundation]. The use of biochemical markers of bone turnover in osteoporosis. Committee of Scientific Advisors of the International Osteoporosis Foundation. *Osteoporosis International*. 2000;11 Suppl 6:S2-S17.
- 43. Shapses SA, Weissman C, Seibel MJ, Chowdhury HA. Urinary pyridinium cross-link excretion is increased in critically ill surgical patients. *Crit Care Med.* 1997;25(1):85-90.
- 44. Van den Berghe G, Baxter RC, Weekers F, et al. The combined administration of GH-releasing peptide-2 (GHRP-2), TRH and GnRH to men with prolonged critical illness evokes superior endocrine and metabolic effects compared to treatment with GHRP-2 alone. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2002;56(5):655-669.
- 45. Van den Berghe G, Weekers F, Baxter RC, et al. Five-Day Pulsatile Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone Administration Unveils Combined Hypothalamic-Pituitary- Gonadal Defects Underlying Profound Hypoandrogenism in Men with Prolonged Critical Illness*. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2001;86(7):3217-3226.
- 46. Van den Berghe G, Wouters P, Weekers F, et al. Reactivation of Pituitary Hormone Release and Metabolic Improvement by Infusion of Growth Hormone- Releasing Peptide and Thyrotropin-Releasing Hormone in Patients with Protracted Critical Illness*. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 1999;84:1311-1323.
- 47. Pasco JA, Kotowicz MA, Henry MJ, et al. High-Sensitivity C-Reactive Protein and Fracture Risk in Elderly Women. *JAMA*. 2006;296(11):1353-1354.
- 48. Owen HC, Vanhees I, Solie L, et al. Critical illness-related bone loss is associated with osteoclastic and angiogenic abnormalities. *J Bone Miner Res.* 2012;27(7):1541-1552. doi:10.1002/jbmr.1612.
- 49. Pasco JA, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. Cohort profile: Geelong Osteoporosis Study. *International Journal of Epidemiology*. 2012;41(6):1565-1575. doi:10.1093/ije/dyr148.

- 50. Pasco JA, Seeman E, Henry MJ, Merriman EN, Nicholson GC, Kotowicz MA. The population burden of fractures originates in women with osteopenia, not osteoporosis. *Osteoporosis International*. 2006;17(9):1404-1409. doi:10.1007/s00198-006-0135-9.
- 51. Kanis JA, Johnell O, Oden A, Johansson H, McCloskey E. FRAX[™] and the assessment of fracture probability in men and women from the UK. *Osteoporosis International*. 2008;19(4):385-397. doi:10.1007/s00198-007-0543-5.
- 52. Hinton PS, Nigh P, Thyfault J. Effectiveness of resistance training or jumping-exercise to increase bone mineral density in men with low bone mass: A 12-month randomized, clinical trial. *Bone*. 2015;79:203-212. doi:10.1016/j.bone.2015.06.008.
- 53. Evans RK, Negus CH, Centi AJ, Spiering BA, Kraemer WJ, Nindl BC. Peripheral QCT sector analysis reveals early exercise-induced increases in tibial bone mineral density. *J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact.* 2012;12(3):155-164.
- 54. Black DM, Rosen CJ. Clinical Practice. Postmenopausal Osteoporosis. *N Engl J Med.* 2016;374(3):254-262. doi:10.1056/NEJMcp1513724.
- 55. Lee P, Eisman JA, Jacqueline R Center. Vitamin D Deficiency in Critically III Patients. *N Engl J Med*. 2009;360(18):1912-1914.
- 56. Melamed ML, Michos ED, Post W, Astor B. 25-hydroxyvitamin D levels and the risk of mortality in the general population. *Archives of internal medicine*. 2008;168(15):1629-1637. doi:10.1001/archinte.168.15.1629.
- 57. Chowdhury R, Kunutsor S, Vitezova A, et al. Vitamin D and risk of cause specific death: systematic review and meta-analysis of observational cohort and randomised intervention studies. *BMJ*. 2014;348(apr01 2):g1903-g1903. doi:10.1136/bmj.g1903.
- 58. Lee P, Nair P, Eisman JA, Center JR. Vitamin D deficiency in the intensive care unit: an invisible accomplice to morbidity and mortality? *Intensive Care Medicine*. 2009;35(12):2028-2032. doi:10.1007/s00134-009-1642-x.
- 59. Venkatesh B, Nair P. Hypovitaminosis D and morbidity in critical illness: is there proof beyond reasonable doubt? *Crit Care*. 2014;18(3):138. doi:10.1186/cc13863.
- 60. Amrein K, Christopher KB, McNally JD. Understanding vitamin D deficiency in intensive care patients. *Intensive Care Med*. 2015;41(11):1961-1964. doi:10.1007/s00134-015-3937-4.
- 61. Han JE, Ziegler TR. Vitamin D supplementation in sepsis and critical illness: where are we now? *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*. 2014;190(5):483-485. doi:10.1164/rccm.201408-1443ED.
- 62. Quraishi SA, Bittner EA, Blum L, McCarthy CM, Bhan I, Camargo CA Jr. Prospective Study of Vitamin D Status at Initiation of Care in Critically III Surgical Patients and Risk of 90-Day Mortality*. *Critical Care Medicine*. 2014;42(6):1365-1371. doi:10.1097/CCM.0000000000210.
- 63. Amrein K, Schnedl C, Holl A, et al. Effect of high-dose vitamin D3 on hospital length of stay in critically ill patients with vitamin D deficiency: the VITdAL-ICU randomized clinical trial. *JAMA*. 2014;312(15):1520-1530. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.13204.
- 64. Amrein K, Zajic P, Schnedl C, et al. Vitamin D status and its association with season, hospital and sepsis mortality in critical illness. *Crit Care*. 2014;18(2):1-12. doi:10.1186/cc13790.
- 65. Nair P, Lee P, Reynolds C, et al. Significant perturbation of vitamin D-parathyroid-calcium axis and adverse clinical outcomes in critically ill patients. *Intensive Care Medicine*. 2012;39(2):267-274. doi:10.1007/s00134-012-2713-y.

- 66. Lucidarme O, Messai E, Mazzoni T, Arcade M, Cheyron D. Incidence and risk factors of vitamin D deficiency in critically ill patients: results from a prospective observational study. *Intensive Care Med*. 2010;36(9):1609-1611. doi:10.1007/s00134-010-1875-8.
- 67. Braun A, Chang D, Mahadevappa K, et al. Association of low serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D levels and mortality in the critically ill*. *Critical Care Medicine*. 2011;39(4):671-677. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e318206ccdf.
- 68. Braun AB, Gibbons FK, Litonjua AA, Giovannucci E, Christopher KB. Low serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D at critical care initiation is associated with increased mortality*. *Crit Care Med.* 2012;40(1):63-72. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e31822d74f3.
- 69. Mata-Granados JM, Vargas-Vasserot J, Ferreiro-Vera C, de Castro MDL, Pavón RG, Gómez JMQ. Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*. 2010;121(1-2):452-455. doi:10.1016/j.jsbmb.2010.03.078.
- 70. Rech MA, Hunsaker T, Rodriguez J. Deficiency in 25-Hydroxyvitamin D and 30-Day Mortality in Patients With Severe Sepsis and Septic Shock. *American Journal of Critical Care*. 2014;23(5):e72-e79. doi:10.4037/ajcc2014723.
- 71. Cecchi A, Bonizzoli M, Douar S, et al. Vitamin D deficiency in septic patients at ICU admission is not a mortality predictor. *Minerva Anestesiol*. 2011;77(12):1184-1189.
- 72. Higgins DM, Wischmeyer PE, Queensland KM, Sillau SH, Sufit AJ, Heyland DK. Relationship of vitamin D deficiency to clinical outcomes in critically ill patients. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr.* 2012;36(6):713-720. doi:10.1177/0148607112444449.
- 73. Braun AB, Litonjua AA, Moromizato T, Gibbons FK, Giovannucci E, Christopher KB. Association of low serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D levels and acute kidney injury in the critically ill*. *Crit Care Med*. 2012;40(12):3170-3179. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e318260c928.
- 74. Moromizato T, Litonjua AA, Braun AB, Gibbons FK, Giovannucci E, Christopher KB. Association of Low Serum 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Levels and Sepsis in the Critically III. *Critical Care Medicine*. 2014;42(1):97-107. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e31829eb7af.
- 75. Hu J, Luo Z, Zhao X, et al. Changes in the Calcium-Parathyroid Hormone-Vitamin D Axis and Prognosis for Critically III Patients: A Prospective Observational Study. Slominski AT, ed. *PLoS ONE*. 2013;8(9):e75441-e75445. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0075441.
- 76. Lucidarme O, Messai E, Mazzoni T, Arcade M, Cheyron du D. Incidence and risk factors of vitamin D deficiency in critically ill patients: results from a prospective observational study. *Intensive Care Medicine*. 2010;36(9):1609-1611. doi:10.1007/s00134-010-1875-8.
- 77. Nair P, Lee P, Reynolds C, et al. Significant perturbation of vitamin D-parathyroid-calcium axis and adverse clinical outcomes in critically ill patients. *Intensive Care Med.* 2013;39(2):267-274. doi:10.1007/s00134-012-2713-y.
- 78. Nierman DM, Mechanick JI. Biochemical response to treatment of bone hyperresorption in chronically critically ill patients. *Chest*. 2000;118(3):761-766.
- 79. Lyles KW, Colón-Emeric CS, Magaziner JS, et al. Zoledronic acid and clinical fractures and mortality after hip fracture. *N Engl J Med*. 2007;357(18):1799-1809. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa074941.
- 80. Cummings SR, San Martin J, McClung MR, et al. Denosumab for prevention of fractures in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis. *N Engl J Med.* 2009;361(8):756-765. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0809493.

- 81. Boonen S, Adachi JD, Man Z, et al. Treatment with Denosumab Reduces the Incidence of New Vertebral and Hip Fractures in Postmenopausal Women at High Risk. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology* & *Metabolism*. 2011;96(6):1727-1736. doi:10.1210/jc.2010-2784.
- 82. Smith MR, Egerdie B, Hernández Toriz N, et al. Denosumab in men receiving androgen-deprivation therapy for prostate cancer. *N Engl J Med*. 2009;361(8):745-755. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0809003.
- 83. Gnant M, Pfeiler G, Dubsky PC, et al. Adjuvant denosumab in breast cancer (ABCSG-18): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo- controlled trial. *Lancet*. 2015;386(9992):433-443. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60995-3.
- 84. Khosla S. Increasing options for the treatment of osteoporosis. *N Engl J Med.* 2009;361(8):818-820. doi:10.1056/NEJMe0905480.
- 85. Orford NR, Bailey MJ, Bellomo R, et al. The association of Time and Medications with changes in Bone Mineral Density in the Two Years after Critical Illness. *Crit Care*.
- 86. Orford NR, Bailey M, Bellomo R, et al. The association of time and medications with changes in bone mineral density in the 2 years after critical illness. *Crit Care*. 2017;21(1):69. doi:10.1186/s13054-017-1657-6.
- 87. Via MA, Potenza MV, Hollander J, et al. Intravenous Ibandronate Acutely Reduces Bone Hyperresorption in Chronic Critical Illness. *Journal of Intensive Care Medicine*. 2012;27(5):312-318. doi:10.1177/0885066611402156.
- 88. Garnero P, Sornay-Rendu E, Claustrat B, Delmas PD. Biochemical Markers of Bone Turnover, Endogenous Hormones and the Risk of Fractures in Postmenopausal Women: The OFELY Study. *J Bone Miner Res.* 2000;15(8):1526-1536. doi:10.1359/jbmr.2000.15.8.1526.
- 89. Singer M, Deutschman CS, Seymour CW, et al. The Third International Consensus Definitions for Sepsis and Septic Shock (Sepsis-3). In: Vol 315. 2016:801-810. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.0287.
- 90. Schulman RC, Moshier EL, Rho L, et al. Intravenous pamidronate is associated with reduced mortality in patients with chronic critical illness. *Endocr Pract*. 2016;22(7):799-808. doi:10.4158/EP151050.OR.
- 91. Bellomo R, Ronco C, Kellum JA, Palevsky P. Acute renal failure definition, outcome measures, animal models, fluid therapy and information technology needs: the Second Interna- tional Consensus Conference of the Acute Dialysis Quality Initiative (ADQI) Group. *Crit Care*. 2004;8:R204-R212.